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Summary 
 
The purpose of this report is to advise Members of the implications of changes to the 
audit requirements of local authority charities and, to consider the actions being taken 
by officers to mitigate the financial implications. 
 
 
1. Background 

 
1.1  The Highland Council administers eighty charities that are registered with the 

Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR) which are for the benefit of 
various specific causes. 
 

1.2 At 31 March 2013 the total value of these funds was £193,439.  In reality many 
of these are of low value.  An extract from the Council’s accounts is attached 
as Appendix 1 to this report.  
 

1.3 The accounting for these charities is undertaken as part of the normal financial 
accounting for the Council.  The Council does however submit summary 
accounts to OSCR annually.  These comprise:- 
 

• Statement of Receipts and Payments 
• Statement of Balances 
• Trustees’ Report 

 
1.4 OSCR have required local authorities to move towards full compliance with the 

Charities Accounting Statement of Recommended Practice.  This now requires 
a full audit of the financial statements. 
 

1.5 At present, because the Charity Accounts form part of The Highland Council’s 
Accounts, the Charities’ audits have been incorporated within the audit work 
and audit fee undertaken for the Council. 
 

1.6 Under the latest proposal, a separate audit will be required for each of the 
eighty charities.  This will entail a full testing of transactions of each of these 
charities, and an audit opinion provided for each.  The audit resources 
required for this additional work are significant. 
 

1.7 Compliance with the Charities Accounts (Scotland) Regulations 2006 requires 



full compliance with the accounting and auditing parts of the Regulations from 
2013/14.  Due to the interaction of section 106 of the Local Government 
(Scotland) Act 1973 with the Charities Regulations a full audit is required from 
2013/14 of all registered charities where the local authority is the sole trustee 
irrespective of the size of the charity.   
 

1.8 The appointed auditor for The Highland Council is Audit Scotland. 
 

2. Discussion 
 

2.1 The audit time, and therefore cost, is not yet quantified, but will be significant. 
 

2.2 Officers are currently looking at options for mitigating the implications.  These 
include:- 
 

(1) options for winding up charities for which there are no, or minimal 
balances 

(2) merging charities which share a common trust purpose 
 
It is hoped that by undertaking these mitigating actions that the financial cost 
of audit will be reduced significantly.  Where charities are merged the 
application/distribution of funds would be on a geographical basis. 
 

3. Implications 
 

3.1 Financial implications are highlighted in the above report. 
 

3.2 There are no legal, equalities, climate change/Carbon Clever or risk 
implications to highlight in this report. 
 

 
Recommendation 
 
Members are asked to note the implications of changes and to consider actions 
being taken to mitigate the financial implications. 
 
 
 
Designation:   Director of Finance 
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